
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

May 31, 2017
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Libhart, Chairman, at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, May 31, 2017, at the Harrisburg International Airport. 

Roll call was taken with the following members, constituting a quorum, present:


            James Anderson
James Gross

Ryan Maxwell



Keith Chase

James Helsel

Keith Rodgers

Bennett Chotiner
William Leonard
Timothy Tate
Don Geistwhite
Stephen Libhart
Carolyn Van Newkirk



               
     

Also attending were:  Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Rhoads & Sinon),  David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety), Scott Miller (Deputy Director, Advertising & Public Relations), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director of IT), and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant).
Public Comments:  None.
Oath of Office:

Lt. Stephen Kiessling was sworn in by Chairman Libhart.
Consent Calendar:
Mr. Libhart said there are two items for the Consent Calendar, non-controversial items usually costing less than $10,000:

1. Minutes of the April 26, 2017 Board meeting

2. Mast Lift Replacement
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the Consent Calendar items.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved. 
Airport Operations Committee:

a)
Airfield & Landside Heavy Rescue Truck:  Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to approve the purchase of one (1) 1989 Pierce Rescue Truck from the Honey Brook Fire Company in Chester County, Pennsylvania to include the following equipment:  35Kw generator, 8.5 Kw of fixed lighting, a 30 foot 6 Kw light tower, and 6000 psi air cascade system.  The purchase price is $30,000.  An additional $5,000 is requested for a total preventative maintenance service, airport & county radio installation, cascade cylinder testing, and any minor repairs required.  The total project cost is not to exceed $35,000.  The proposed replacement vehicle is in good condition with 10-15 years of additional service life in it.  This apparatus will fit into the scope of operations of the HIA Fire Department.  Funding for this purchase will come from the Renewal and Replacement Account.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the purchase of one 1989 Pierce Rescue Truck from the Honey Brook Fire Company in Chester County, Pennsylvania.  The purchase price is $30,000.  An additional $5,000 is requested for a total preventative maintenance service, airport & county installation, cascade cylinder testing and any minor repairs required.   The total project cost is not to exceed $35,000.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approve.  

b)  
HIA Self-Contained Compactor:   Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to purchase a refurbished Marathon RJ-250SC self-contained compactor from Winter Equipment for use on the HIA terminal ramp.  The price of the compactor is $15,150.  Funds for the replacement compactor will come from the Renewal and Replacement Account.  Mr. Edwards said that the current unit is over 30 years old, is presently out of service and is not worth the cost to repair or refurbish.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board approve the purchase of a refurbished Marathon RJ-250SC self-contained compactor from Winter Equipment for use on the HIA terminal ramp.  The price of the compactor is $15,150.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Anderson and unanimously approved.      

c)
Tree Maintenance Service Contract, HIA:  Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to approve the award of a contract to York Tree Family LLC in the amount of $25,815 to provide tree trimming and cutting services at Capital City Airport.  The contract is a three year agreement at $25,815 per year with two one-year renewal options.   The cost of this work was included in a CXY Maintenance line item of SARAA’s 2017 operating budget.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Helsel that the Board approve the award of a contract to York Tree Family LLC in the amount of $25,815 per year for three years, with two one-year renewal options, to provide tree trimming and cutting services at Capital City Airport, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract documents. The motion was seconded by Ms. Maxwell and unanimously approved.  
d)
Construct Hangar with Pilot Lounge (Design), FCRA:    Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to award a contract to Hoover Engineering Services of New Cumberland, Pennsylvania in an amount not-to-exceed $35,500 to provide design and bid services for the construction of a new hangar with pilot lounge to replace the existing terminal building at Franklin County Regional Airport.  This design project will be funded by SARAA from the Capital Improvement Account Reserve.  SARAA will include a request for reimbursement of these costs in its application for a loan from the PA Infrastructure Bank. Mr. Tate commented that SARAA would attempt to use Capital Budget money to get a 50% grant for the construction of the hangar, which would reduce the use of SARAA’s resources.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board award a contract to Hoover Engineering Services of New Cumberland, Pennsylvania in an amount not-to-exceed $35,500 to provide design and bid services for the construction of a new hangar with pilot lounge to replace the existing terminal building at Franklin County Regional Airport, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and any related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Chotiner and unanimously approved.  

e)
Change Order #1 Rehabilitate Runway, Phase 3, HIA:  Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to approve the award of Change Order #1 to Hempt Bros., Inc. of Camp Hill, Pennsylvania in an amount of $85,482.79 to over-excavate and replace unsuitable material, thereby increasing their total contract value from $9,035,050.22 to $9,120,533.01.  This resulted from problems experienced by the contractor with wet site conditions as well as wet borrow material since beginning work on April 23rd.  In order to keep the project on schedule, Mr. Edwards, after coordinating with the SARAA Chairman, executed a Change Directive on May 15th, to be ratified at the next Board meeting.  The costs associated with this change order are eligible grant costs.  The FAA will provide 90% reimbursement, SARAA will apply for a 5% State grant from the Bureau of Aviation, and SARAA will provide a local match of 5%.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the award of Change Order #1 to Hempt Bros., Inc. of Camp Hill, Pennsylvania in an amount of $85,482.79 to over-excavate and replace unsuitable material, thereby increasing their total contract value from $9,035,050.22 to $9,120,533.01, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign all contract, grant and related documents. The motion was seconded by Mr. Anderson and unanimously approved.  

f)
EAA Airport Use Agreement: Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director to execute a license agreement with the Experimental Aircraft Association for two fly-in, drive-in breakfast events on Saturday/Sunday, June 3-4, 2017 and Saturday/Sunday, September 23-24, 2017 at Gettysburg Regional Airport.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Ms. Maxwell to authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence, the Deputy Executive Director to execute a license agreement with the Experimental Aircraft Association for two fly-in, drive-in breakfast events on Saturday/Sunday, June 3-4, 2017 and Saturday/Sunday, September 23-24, 2017 at Gettysburg Regional Airport.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard with eleven members voting for the motion.  Ms. Van Newkirk abstained due to her being a member of the EAA Chapter 41.
Executive Director’s Report:

a)
Financials & Dashboard (through April, 2017):  Mr. Edwards reported that year-to-date Total Operating Revenues are 2.5% above budgeted projections, or $226,000.   Total year-to-date Operating Expenses are $254,000 below budgeted expectations primarily resulting from a fairly mild winter.  There is a total income of approximately $300,000.  The debt coverage ratios are healthy.
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported on the following.  
Rehab Runway, HIA:  Work on the airfield began at midnight on Sunday, April 23rd.  This work will last 40 nights. The contractor is currently paving the temporary taxiway.     
Sunset Golf Course:  The contractor continues to work on the bio-infiltration trenches.
CXY Oil Water Separator:  The contractor mobilized on April 10th.  The work site has been isolated and the contractor is excavating for installation of shoring and the underground tanks.
Projects that are out for bid:

HIA Runway, Bid Package 2:  Bids will be opened on June 6th.

Installation of Perimeter Fence, GRA:  Bids will be opened on May 11th.
Install Weather Equipment, FCRA:  Bids will be opened on May 9th.
Status of Private Development Projects:

AvFlight Office & Hangar:   The contractor has installed a temporary AOA fence.  The project site is now entirely landside.  The contractor wants to begin work at the site by demolishing concrete pavement that must be removed to make way for the new buildings.    
Select Transport Hangar:  The building permit was conditionally approved on May 17th.  The excavator began excavation for utilities.  
Shaner Hotel Group:  The excavator will be installing the rock construction entrance off Terminal Drive and will begin excavation for utilities.  The goal is to have a pad-ready construction by mid-July.  Ground breaking is scheduled for June 15th at 1:00 p.m.     

c)
Enplanement Report:   Mr. Edwards reported that all of the numbers look good including Harrisburg and Capital City Airport Operation’s numbers. Year-to-date Enplaned passengers are up 8.2%.  Total Passengers year-to-date are up 8.5% year-to-date.  Departing Seat Capacity is up 2.7%, and Landed Weight is up 5.5%.  April passenger traffic was 2.7% ahead of budgeted projection and is pacing for about 595,000 enplanements for calendar year 2017, which is slightly higher than projections.  However, we are pacing for a 1.5% decline vs. 2016.
Allegiant:  Mr. Edwards and Mr. Miller met with Allegiant recently at their corporate headquarters in Las Vegas.  St. Petersburg, Orlando and Myrtle Beach are doing well.  There is room for growth in Punta Gorda.
Southern Airways Express:  Mr. Miller met with Southern Airway Express yesterday.  They are still experiencing some issues, but hopefully will be back on a regular schedule sometime in July.  

Jumpstart Conference:  Mr. Edwards and Mr. Miller will be attending the annual Airport Council International Jumpstart Conference in Providence, Rhode Island the week of June 5th.  They will get the opportunity to meet with Delta, United, Air Canada, Southwest, OneJet, Porter, Spirit and American Airlines.  
Open House:   This event is scheduled for June 17th at Capital City Airport, from 9:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m.  The fence signage is up.  Flyers, digital ads and radio ads are being created and will air during the week of June 12th.  
US Customs and Border Protection:  Mr. Edwards said that a letter was sent to the Port Director of US Customers and Border Protection in Harrisburg expressing an interest in constructing a compliant 20-person General Aviation Facility (GAF) to serve the airport’s general/corporate aviation customers. A meeting was requested with CBP to discuss specifics on a facility layout in order to evaluate the potential cost of building the GAF as proposed, along with details on future/annual costs to the airport.  Mr. Tate suggested that staff look at the cost vs. benefit.
Letter:  Mr. Edwards said that a letter has been drafted for the SARAA Board’s signature to the Secretary and Deputy Secretary of the Pennsylvania Department of Transportation to express support for the Multimodal Transportation Fund (MTF) two million dollar grant application submitted by SARAA for the Airport Drive Rehabilitation and Reconstruction Project at HIA.  

Real ID:  The Real ID Act 38 has been repealed and was signed by the Governor last week.  

Executive Session:

Mr. Libhart convened an Executive Session at 8:47 a.m. to discuss litigation matters.  He said there is a possibility that action might be taken as a result of the Executive Session.  
Mr. Libhart reconvened the public Board meeting at 9:16 a.m., stating that action will be taken.

Change Order #1, Oil/Water Separator, CXY:  Mr. Spaulding said this is to approve the award of Change Order #1 to E.K. Services of New Cumberland, PA in an amount of $33,111 to install an anchoring system for the Oil/Water Separator tanks at Capital City Airport.  Mr. Spaulding said that review of calculations from the contractor revealed that the tank manufacturer had used incorrect burial depth for the tanks.  When the manufacturer corrected the calculations, they determined than an anchoring system would be required for both tanks to provide a safe installation.  The costs associated with this change order are eligible grant costs.  The FAA will provide 90% reimbursement, SARAA will apply for a 5% State grant from the Bureau of Aviation and SARAA will provide a local match of 5%.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Helsel that the Board approve Change Order #1 to E.K. Services of New Cumberland, Pennsylvania in an amount of $33,111, to install an anchoring system for the Oil/Water Separator tanks at Capital City Airport, thereby increasing their total contract amount from $833,000 to $866,111, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign all contract, grant and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Chase and unanimously approved.

Settlement Agreement with Pennsylvania American Water:  Mr. Winfield reported that the Board had previously approved filing a complaint before the Public Utility Commission against Pennsylvania American Water challenging certain charges that Pennsylvania American Water assessed against SARAA for the treatment of waste water resulting from a water leak at Capital City Airport.  The charges were in the amount of $85,214.77.  They were also continuing to assess penalties and interest.   A settlement was reached, subject to Board approval, that would result in SARAA’s payment of $17,150 of the disputed amount, and a waiver by Pennsylvania American Water of all disputed amounts, including any and all penalties and interest. 

Motion:  A motions was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the settlement agreement between SARAA and Pennsylvania American Water in the amount of $17,150, and authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director to execute the settlement agreement on terms approved by counsel.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Maxwell and unanimously approved.
Board Member Comments:

Mr. Rodgers:  Mr. Rodgers said that in the future he hopes that SARAA will be more diligent in monitoring water usage, so that leakage is caught before it becomes a problem.  He also said he applauds the efforts to source equipment used and refurbished.  
Mr. Leonard:  Mr. Leonard complimented the placement of the signs at the Sunset Golf course.  

He also said that he will give an update on the Penn State students after he reviews the end of semester reports.

Mr. Libhart:  Mr. Libhart said that business casual would be appropriate attire for Board members for attendance at the June, July and August Board and Committee meetings.  
Next Board Meeting:
Wednesday, June 28, 2017, 8:00 a.m. 
Harrisburg International Airport

Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Libhart adjourned the meeting at 9:27 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary

Prepared by:  Camille Springer
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